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MEETING MINUTES

UPPER CAPE FEAR RIVER BASIN ASSOCIATION
BOARD OF DIRECTORS/TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE
JOINT MEETING

February 2, 2021
9:30 AM

Remote – Microsoft Teams
Attendees 
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	AGENCY
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The meeting opened at 9:30am. No changes to the agenda were requested.

Organizational Report, Cameron Colvin, PTRC	

Additional sampling update – December marked the last month of additional sampling at stations 34 and 43 to support the Middle Cape Fear Model. Mark has coordinated data sharing with DWR’s Modeling Branch. Cameron confirmed with Pam Behm that no further steps are needed. They are hoping to make significant progress on the model after March and greatly appreciate the UCFRBA’s support.
	
QA/QC Report	 -- The QA/QC Subcommittee met on January 26th to review October-December data for transcription errors as well as water quality standards violations. The only water quality standard violations were for turbidity – one in October, one in November, and five in December. The water quality standard is 50; violations ranged up to 63 up to 85. There were four reporting transcription errors, all for fecal coliform – all minor, 320 vs 340. 

NPDES Reporting Updates, Jeff Poupart, NCDEQ
Jeff Poupart responded to the following questions provided to Jeff and the Board by Martie Groome and other UCFRBA officers.

1. NCDEQ NPDES Reorganization/Loss of Secretary
a. Please discuss new NPDES and PT organization structure and staff contacts

Michael Regan’s departure for the EPA: Sheila Holman to stay on past retirement for continuity; no further news about secretary position at this time. 

Reorganization occurred last year; complex and expedited permitting units split into municipal and industrial permit units.

Official org chart is wrong- municipal and industrial permitting unit leads should be switched (asked HR to fix.)

b. What are current staffing levels in NPDES and PT?

Many vacant positions - NPDES Branch chief, municipal permitting unit lead since Julie Grzyb promoted, 3 engineer positions across the two branches. They have not been allocated funds to hire or in some cases post these positions; additionally, they have not been able to retain people for more than 1-1.5 years due to variety of issues. Staffing is far below where it was 6 years ago. We hope we get a fee increase to get enough revenue to hire a few more positions.

2. New NPDES Permit Application Form on NCDEQ Website
https://deq.nc.gov/about/divisions/water-resources/water-quality-permitting/npdes-wastewater/npdes-permitting-process 
a. NCDEQ Website says begin using as of February 2020 
b. Highlight/discuss most important EPA form changes (format/content)

EPA forms were amended last year but not all are correct. John Hennesy and Mike Montebello are working to fix them. 

We will let you know through hot topics on website section when changes are made.

Martie: If the forms are not all updated and correct, should we still used them?

Jeff: Yes, always go to the website and pull whatever is being used there.

c. Any sections of the new form that are causing issues or not being completed correctly?  
DEQ will notify permittees once any changes to the forms are made.

3. NPDES Permit Renewals
a. What is NCDEQ strategy for handling permit backlog?

There has been some reduction in backlog from 2.5 years to 2 years; we will continue to address it. 

For those of you that were here 20 years ago - there was a plan to have all permits expire by separate basins at the same time, so that as basin plans were finished, permits could be renewed for that basin, taking into account the new science. This schedule has gotten way off over the years for a variety of reasons. 

b. How will renewals be prioritized?  By date, basin, compliance status, etc?  

New and expanding operations and authorizations to construct take priority over standard renewals. This is part of the reason for backlog. Increased litigation and public involvement on permits that used to be simple renewal has also slowed it down. Emerging contaminants in some cases as well, as you know this has been focused on the Cape Fear - 1, 4 dioxane and PFAS. 

c. Will expiration dates of renewed permits be extended so that a five-year NPDES permit can be issued?

The question for us now is, do we short-cycle permits, or issue 5-year permits — currently we are doing the latter because we don’t have the staffing to renew sooner.

4. New Water Quality Standards Implementation and NPDES Permit Renewals
a. In recent NPDES renewals, how many POTWs have new metals limits in their permit due to the more stringent dissolved Water Quality Standards?

b. Which metals limits are most common?  Copper, Cadmium, Lead? 

Copper by far is the most common; a few cadmium and lead. 58 compliance schedules given out for studies/new limits; seem to be going well so far.

c. How are chromium limits being implemented in NPDES Permits now?   

5. “Library of Pollutants” for NPDES Permit Applications– Please discuss the following:
a. State of North Carolina regulation, not EPA  

The 2017 budget originally required DEQ to inform the legislature whether there was a method; interpreting how broad or narrow the scope was a challenge. Tried to take as limited approach as the law allowed. Form is simple – meant to capture pollutants that were not included.

Regarding the question of whether you must do additional scans – it’s complex because there are numerous federal laws. Do you get permit shielding if I include it in your permit? What are we obligated to report to the EPA? These are national issues many states struggle with—I’m sorry there isn’t a simple answer. We are continuing to monitor those national discussions for best practices. We recommend including any parameters that have a certified testing method that have come up in your priority pollutant scan.

b. Will conducting just a routine “Effluent Pollutant Scan” meet the criteria?
If you are already doing priority pollutant scan, and identifying any chemicals present – you are meeting the reporting requirement. Also report any special sampling that you do. You are not obligated to do any additional sampling unless you believe something is present. (Anything that does not have a testing method does not have to be included.)

c. What triggers testing for “additional pollutants” anticipated to be discharged?

d. POTW has a fecal coliform limit and tests for it.  All POTWs likely have E. coli in their effluents.  There is an approved method for that. Do we have to test for it and report it on the application?

e. How about COD? Color? Iron? Aluminum? Silica? Fluoride?  

Martie: Aluminum is not one of the pollutants listed in the “Effluent Pollutant Scan” that all WWTPs must conduct periodically; is it required to monitor?

Jeff: Unless you know something else is in your effluent, the pollutant scan should be adequate. That said, aluminum does have a drinking water standard and so if you are a WWTP discharging above a drinking water plant you might consider including it.   

Martie: If there is a group of chemicals that are important for dischargers above a drinking water supply to test for, some guidance from DEQ would be helpful to help us comply.

Jeff: Good question – I understand the situation and will look into it. If it is in your priority pollutant scan, or you have taken any samples that you ran an approved method on, or are aware of any other pollutants, report them. We understand that the priority pollutants are out of date and that is not something we have the capacity to update at this time (we have needed this to be clarified for a while.)
  
f. How do we comply with this requirement?  What is NCDEQ NPDES staff looking for or expecting from the regulated community?

g. How will NCDEQ NPDES staff use the information?

To determine if a limit or monitoring is necessary for any pollutant present.

h. Where do emerging pollutants fit into this requirement?  

They are the primary driver. 

PFAS – no certified test method, but a great deal of concern. One place - simple renewal for muni – determined by types of industry present that PFAS would be a concern – DEQ elected not to do that.

From: SESSION LAW 2018-5, SENATE BILL 99
NPDES PERMIT HOLDERS TO SUBMIT DOCUMENTATION OF POLLUTANTS IDENTIFIED AT TIME OF PERMIT APPLICATION
SECTION 13.1.(r)  Every applicant for a new permit, or permit renewal, of an individual National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) permit to be issued by the Department of Environmental Quality shall submit documentation to the Department in an electronic format as prescribed by the Department that will facilitate immediate public disclosure of the pollutants by certified test method to be included in the person's discharge.

From NCDEQ NPDES Permitting Website:  As required by Session Law 2018-5, Senate Bill 99, Section 13.1(r)), every applicant shall submit documentation of any additional pollutants for which there are certified methods with the permit application if their discharge is anticipated. These pollutants may be found in 40 CFR Part 136, which is incorporated by reference. If there are additional pollutants with certified methods to be reported, please submit the Chemical Addendum to NPDES Application table with your application and, if applicable, list the selected certified analytical method used. If there are no additional pollutants to report, this form is not required to be included with your application.

6. NCDEQ Dental Rule 
a. North Carolina developed a Dental Rule Policy that included several enforcement options for Pretreatment Programs (Posted on NCDEQ website)
b. Options ranged from treating “Dental Dischargers” as SIUs (reporting, tracking, enforcement, inspections, SNC, etc.) to only the “Three Rs” mentioned in 40 CFR Part 441. Three Rs: “Receive, Review, Retain One Time Compliance Report”.  

c. Recent Year End Mailing from PT section asks for Dental Discharger totals and response data.  If a PT program chose the “Three Rs”, what should the response be to the NCDEQ recent request?  

Martie: If we report a number that is not 100%, will DEQ require us to chase down dentists that didn’t answer surveys?

Jeff: DEQ still stands by approach outlined in memo Deborah Gore sent out before she retired in 2019. Mike Montebello was not aware there was so much confusion.

a. Is the data for EPA or NCDEQ?  

b. If EPA, how will NCDEQ answer the questions re: the Dental Dischargers they are responsible for?

Tyrone Battle (Durham): As far as what we are supposed to report for the dental amalgam – you said you will check with EPA – where does that leave us with our PAR preparation?

Jeff: That is a good question – I will talk with Mike (Montebello) immediately and find out – whether that was a desire or a requirement of the EPA.

Martie: When you get an answer from that, if you send that to the chair of NCPC that would be shared with 90% of the programs. Or with chair of Water Quality Association.

Jeff: Is the concern with the dental amalgam that the data is not 100% complete, or that the data is difficult to prepare to send to us?

Martie: We sent out two mailings to dentists and only 40 out of 150 responded. As you know, we have much bigger fish to fry than chasing down dentists. Note, we are in compliance with mercury. 

Jeff: We will make it clear to you whether it is about the data being reported or the challenge of collection—am I understanding the concern correctly?

Martie: I can only speak for Greensboro. Small towns have fewer dentists. The memo made it sound like we must go find all of the dentists who don’t respond. 

Jeff: We will clarify that.

7. Communication between NCDEQ and Regulated Community (Our professional organizations would gladly help disseminate information from NCDEQ) 
a. NPDES Outreach  
i. NC Water Quality Association
ii. Basin Associations

b.	Pretreatment Outreach
iii. NC Pretreatment Consortium
iv. NC Water Quality Association

Jeff: I realize folks do not have a relationship with Mike Montebello yet – we can have him join the next NC Water Quality Association meeting. The pretreatment and permitting programs have enjoyed good relationships with the permitted community; that has faded a bit over the last few years due to things in Raleigh being difficult. We know it would benefit us all to work together more and we will make it a priority to get the communication you need. If you have preferred methods beyond the website and these associations, let me know. 

8. How can the regulated community help NCDEQ NPDES and PT staff?

Jeff: Given the reality of current level of DEQ staffing, perhaps we can expedite other processes over the next few years. i.e., have translated to many paperless functions; maybe we can get more electronic reporting. Our database 20 years old—we hope to update this so we can have the level of transparency and customer service that would benefit all. We will try to fix these issues with the resources we have. If you have ideas of specific processes that could be smoothed or oversight changed on, to reduce effort necessary, let me know.

If anyone has experience with litigation or work with national organizations about what applies or does not have to be included in permits, feel free to reach out. I’m afraid that the answer will be everything, which will make it difficult for us and for you, to find the source of everything.

9. Anything else about NPDES/PT you want to share

Jeff: Over the last 14 months we have been negotiating a special order with Greensboro for 1, 4 dioxane due to elevated levels reported in 2019. We sent it out for public notice in July and received comments that made it apparent a public hearing would be necessary. There was a lot of public concern over this topic, so we decided to take the SOC to public hearing and this requires the EMC to approve it. There was still further concern expressed at the hearing. We have made progress on this and hopefully will go to March EMC to be approved. This might set a template for how we deal with these issues, because we understand that this is an emerging compound issue and dischargers were not any more prepared for it than we were. We want to give you all time to get reductions in place through technology or source identification without having the focus on the compliance issues or 3rd party lawsuits. 

We have a couple other ones waiting in the wings after this, where they have installed technology to reduce 1, 4 dioxane, and we should be able to get those permits out, and then we will work on the PFAS issues, which will be everywhere because a lot of industries use PFAS. Luckily, we have a lot of experience to draw from states like Michigan and New Jersey- we have lessons learned from them. We are aiming to address these concerns and increase the public’s certainty that their drinking water is safe. As you know emerging contaminants are a huge issue in the Cape Fear – every discharger is subject to some oversight on them. 

We had a landfill that wanted to put in double reverse osmosis and they were still concerned that the minute amount of PFAS remaining after that treatment would cause public concern. This brings up a takeaway for cities - what to do about pump and haul and septic where industries are coming in – will some of their wastewater be refused? One of my fears is for the biosolids program – that biosolids which are mostly put onto farmers’ crops now are not going to be welcome anymore due to concerns that they contain compounds that will contaminate their crops. If they do not want biosolids, they will have to be landfilled, and then the landfills might not want them due to leachate issues, then they will have to go back to the POTWs which is not a great spiral to be in. So, there are a lot of considerations regarding emerging contaminants. Hopefully, product substitution and less toxic alternatives will allow us to avert these issues, but I am worried about not finding adequate means of disposal. 
	
Updates from around the Upper Basin

Bob Patterson: Burlington reached an agreement with SELC to do an extensive study on PFAS in influent, effluent and biosolids, primarily at our east plant where levels were elevated, a bit of testing at our south plant which had normal levels. We are also working to treat sources and will work with our industries to try to substitute products. That will probably take all year and half a million dollars’ worth of effort.

Charlie Cocker: Durham’s three-year construction project is finally nearing an end. We put our new UV system online in mid-December, so our fecal results are consistently around 1 or less than 1. The new PTF should come online in the next week or so, as well as a new final clarifier. The full project should be done in another few months. 

Martie: Jeff gave Greensboro’s update, on the SOC. Our construction should be finished spring 2021.

Michael Rhoney: On 1, 4 dioxane our industry has installed their treatment system; things are going well; we have had several non-detects.

All others – no updates!

Closing Remarks and Future Meeting Schedule	
· Reach out to Maya or Cameron about future speakers/meeting topics –for next meeting or over next year!
· Let Maya know if there are any dates to avoid in April

The meeting adjourned at 10:40am.
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Charlie Cocker opened the Board meeting at 10:41am.

No revisions or comments were noted on today’s agenda. The following revisions were requested on the August Board Meeting minutes: Charlie Cocker – Mark’s name spelled wrong on page 2; Attendee list – Bob Patterson is with Burlington not Graham. Elijah moved to approve the minutes with these changes made; Michael Rhoney seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

Terry moved to approve the agenda; Elijah seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

Budget Review (See presentation for full details)	
Cameron Colvin presented on FY19-20 and FY20-21 budgets. Total budgets are a little short as he was still waiting on one dues payment for FY19-20 and a late payment for FY20-21. 

FY19-20 expenses:
· Amending the special study for BOD5 saved a bit of money
· Costs increased a little bit when UNCW Cape Fear database was being upgraded
· Insurance has been going up 2% per year
· Came out slightly lower than expected for year; have run negative balance for last couple years by dipping into contingency balance

FY20-21 expenses thus far: 
· Interest rates were significantly lower this year than anticipated due to COVID
· Bank fees waived for time being to help address this shortfall
· Overall, will be doing a little bit better than last FY

Elijah: Regarding interest, at some point, we should see a recovery – should we weather the storm?

Terry: I doubt we will see interest rate changing soon; not sure if changing to money market account would make a big difference.

Charlie: I do not think you will get better interest rate anytime in the next year or so in any kind of account. I am ok with eating into contingency balance and not earning more interest right now.

Elijah: We like many others are seeing lower revenue and we are struggling. The contingency balance is for rough times, like this. 

FY 2021-2022 Proposed Budget & Member Dues (see presentation for full details)

Cameron presented three scenarios of budget & member dues for approval: No change, 1% increase, and 2% increase – for FY21-22 and 22-23

Terry Houk: All cities are facing severe revenue impacts and are struggling. I suggest we keep the dues flat, no increase.

Charlie: My budget was cut 6.5% this year; management wants it to be cut 8% in the coming FY, so I am for holding the line as well.

Elijah: I had to cut our budget, and almost want to ask for a discount, but do not want to severely affect the contingency balance, so recommend keeping it the same. 

Bob Patterson: I also recommend holding the line.

Elijah moved to keep the same budget and fees of last year; Charlie seconded. The motion passed unanimously.

Cameron: Note that the contingency balance was intended to cover metals monitoring if this becomes necessary in future. We did not get clarity from Jeff on metals so we will make sure to keep up with them on that. 

Next Steps, Closing Remarks and Future Meeting Schedule 
· Feel free to pass any follow-up questions for Jeff Poupart on to Maya or Cameron
· The next TAC meeting will be on April 27th; we will send invite out shortly
· Send Maya or Cameron topics for this agenda or future meetings 
· Maya and Cameron will work on the Annual Report which is due in April
· Cameron will send last quarter’s data to the Cape Fear database and will update you all once it is available there

The meeting adjourned at 11:02am.
